Summary of Minutes
August 12, 2014
The Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County convened in regular session on August 12, 2014 at 6:00 P.M. at the Administrative Office Building in Lumberton, North Carolina.  The following members were present:

Mitchell Locklear, Chairman


Mike Smith, Vice-Chairman


Loistine DeFreece

Gary Strickland


Dwayne Smith

Peggy Chavis

John Campbell
Steve Martin

Dr. Jo Ann C. Lowery

Randy Lawson
Brenda Fairley-Ferebee

Also in attendance were:  Dr. Johnny Hunt, Superintendent; Dr. Linda Emanuel, Shanita Wooten, Stephen Gaskins,  Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendents; Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer and Attorney Grady Hunt.

ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Call to Order:  Chairman Mitchell Locklear.
2.
Invocation:
Mr. Gary Strickland.
3.
Adoption of the Agenda:
Chairman Mitchell Locklear.  The

Board approved the revised agenda.
4.
Approval of Minutes – Open Session:  The Board unanimously 

approved the taped open session minutes of July 8, 2014.
5.
INFORMATION ITEMS
A.
Public Comments
#1.
Ms. Janet Locklear and Mr. Herbert Locklear, grandparents of a student at Rex Rennert Elementary School spoke to the board about the Principal at Rex Rennert Elementary School. Ms. Locklear suggested that another principal be placed at the school.
#2.
Ms. Teresa Davis, RAE President, spoke to the board on behalf of the educators in North Carolina regarding the recent budget and salary schedule adopted for educators by the State of North Carolina.  Ms. Davis spoke briefly about the salary schedule adopted for educators and other concerns involving education.
B.
HSTW Recognition
Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction, introduced two schools that were recognized at the recent High Schools That Work Conference.  The two schools recognized were as follows:

Fairmont High School, Principal – Mr. Ronald Prater, was recognized nationally as a High Schools That Work Goal Improvement Award.  This award was for the school years 2012 – 2014.
Lumberton High School, Principal – Mr. Larry Obeda, including Mr. Stephen Gaskins – Principal in 2012 at Lumberton High School, received honorable mention as a High Schools That Work Platinum High School Achievement Award for the school years 2012 – 2014.

C.
Work Keys Recognition

Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent, recognized the following student for his achievement in the Work Keys program.  He was recognized as a - 
Platinum Winner:
Mr. Jonathan Mauldin – Lumberton High School
Dr. Emanuel said this was a very distinct honor to be awarded.


D.
NCCA East//West MVP Award
Mr. Jason Suggs, Athletic Director, gave special recognition to the following student as the NCCA East/West Defensive MVP in football:  
Mr. Demetrius Sheraton – Lumberton High School.
E.
Trash Compactor Pilot Project

Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt said Ms. Shanita Wooten, Mr. Earney Hammonds, Ms. Erica Setzer, Mr. Bosco Locklear and he met with the County Manager and the Solid Waste Director for Robeson County regarding a trash compactor pilot project through a partnership.  

Superintendent Dr. Hunt said the pilot project would be located at Lumberton High School and Purnell Swett High School.  He said these locations were chosen because these are the largest high schools.  Superintendent Dr. Hunt said the county is trying to move towards a more cost effective way to collect trash.  He said with the trash compactor system this would allow the county to make less trips to pick up trash.  Superintendent Dr. Hunt said custodial staff at the schools would be trained to operate the compactor.
6.
After discussion, the Board set aside policy and approved the county’s trash compactor pilot program to be located at Lumberton High School and Purnell Swett High School.
F.
Read to Achieve Update

Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent, gave a brief update on the summer school program.  

Mr. Bobby Locklear, Testing Director, said there were approximately 500 students to attend summer school at the six sites.  He said out of that number, 186 students completed the Read to Achieve through the Port-Folio process.  Mr. Locklear said 33 students met the alternate test, and around 219 students successfully completed the Read to Achieve Program.  
Mr. Locklear briefly talked about House Bill #230 regarding students who would be retained in grade 3 and testing those students again.
G.
Testing Calendar

Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent, and Mr. Bobby Locklear, Testing Director, presented the 2014-2015 Testing Calendar for approval.

7.
The Board set aside policy and approved the 2014-2015 Testing Calendar. 
H.
Fruit and Vegetable Grant

Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent for Instructional Support, gave an update on the fresh fruit grants.  He said 21 schools applied for the grant and the State Department has approved all 21 applications.
I.
Back to School
Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent, said the Back to School Celebration was a success again.  Mr. Lowry thanked the school board for their support and Superintendent Dr. Hunt for his leadership.
Ms. Amy Haigler, Parent Coordinator, gave an update on the Back to School Celebration.    She said there were 20,422 students, parents, and volunteers who came and took part in the celebration and this was a record number from last year.  Ms. Haigler thanked the board for their support.  She presented a short video of the celebration that day.

Superintendent Dr. Hunt thanked Ms. Haigler and Mr. Lowry for a job well done with this task.

J.
Policy Amendments
Attorney Grady Hunt talked about Policy: 1710/4021/7230 – (Prohibition Against Discrimination/Harassment/Bullying and Policy: 1720/4015/7225 – (Discrimination/Harassment/Bullying Complaint Procedure.  Attorney Hunt said these two policies are a result of a resolution agreement with OCR.  He asked for approval of these two policy amendments.
8.
The Board set aside policy and approved the two policy amendments recommended by School Board Attorney Grady Hunt.

K.
Spotlight – Curriculum and Instruction

Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent, introduced several central office personnel, administrators and principals who presented a focus on how the school system plans to improve.  This presentation was a result of an Administrators’ retreat held recently.
L.
State Budget

Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Office, said the state budget may still have special provisions to come from the Governor.  Ms. Setzer talked about the new pay scale that has been adopted by the state for teachers and how that will affect those employees including no longevity.  She also talked about principals, assistant principals, teacher assistants, custodians, cafeteria employees, central office employees’ pay, and other cuts.
M.
Resolution

Chairman Mitchell Locklear talked about Attorney Hunt drawing up a resolution to show the state the frustration regarding the inequity among state employees working in the educational setting and other state employees.
9.
The Board set aside policy for Attorney Grady Hunt and Ms. Erica Setzer, Finance Officer, to draw up a resolution regarding the inequity of pay by the state as stated.
10.
ACTION ITEMS
A.
2014-2015 School Fundraisers

Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented the 2014-2015 school fundraisers.  The Board approved the 2014-2015 school fundraisers as presented.
B.
Financial Report
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented the financial report for the month.  The Board approved the financial report as presented.  
C.
Budget Amendments
Ms. Erica Setzer presented an update of budget amendments for approval.  The Board approved the budget amendments as presented.
11.
Motion that the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County go into closed session for the purposes of discussing certified and classified personnel (G.S. 143-318.11(a)(1)(6), and student transfers (G.S. 

115C-402 and G.S. 143-318.11(a)(1).   The Board approved the motion.
12.
Motion to come out of closed session.  The Board approved the motion.

13.
Motion to approve student transfers as amended.  The Board approved 

the motion.

14.
Motion to approve closed session minutes.  The Board approved 

the motion.

15.
Motion to approve personnel as amended. The Board approved the

motion.

Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt recommended the following names for assistant principal positions:  Ms. Lisa Troy – Fairmont High School, Mr. Joshua Locklear – Prospect School, Ms. Porsha Penny – Purnell Swett High School, Ms. Shawn Feeko – Red Springs High School, and Mr. Jamal Campbell – Red Springs High School.

16.  The Board approved the positions of Assistant Principals as recommended by the superintendent.

Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt said the Race to the Top Funds have been depleted.  He said there were 12 Curriculum Specialist paid by those funds and they have been assigned back to the classrooms.  Superintendent Dr. Hunt talked about the positions that were paid from Title I and that those funds are still available.  He also talked about whether any of those positions should be filled.  

There were comments from some school board members about funding for teacher assistants in elementary grades, and comments made from some about the impact the curriculum specialist made to the schools.
17.
Motion to adjourn.

Respectfully submitted,
Mitchell Locklear, Chairman
Dr. Johnny Hunt, Secretary
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